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FOR ASSISTANCE OF 
THE MINISTER 

Please call: 
 Reverend 

Eric Matsumoto 
 808-487-2626 (AHM  

office)  
If he is not  

available, leave a  
message on the  

answering  
machine.   

*** 
For religious  
Emergencies 

(Makuragyo or bedside  
services), please call 

Rev. Matsumoto on his 
mobile phone:  
808-488-5685 

*** 
Aiea Hongwanji  

Mission,  
99-186 Puakala St,  
Aiea, Hawaii  96701 

Phone: 808-487-2626 
Email:  

aieajiko@gmail.com 
Website: 

aieabuddhisttemple.org 
 

MINISTER’S MESSAGE 
 

  
      

Are you a contributor to World Peace?  
 
Yes, you can and it’s simple! On Friday, September 20, 
2024, we will be observing our 5th Annual Ring your Bell for 
Peace Day. Please participate by registering using the link 
found elsewhere in this Newsletter. Your participation will 
show that world peace is important, desired and we can all 
somehow contribute.  
As we move forward, I would like to add let us not forget to 
address not only the outward conditions which bring forth 

suffering including war, but just as importantly, if not more importantly, the 
inward internal cause or causes of suffering including war. In our attempt to 
address suffering and realize peace, we must focus on both the outward con-
ditions and internal root causes of suffering. This is what the Buddha-Dharma 
shares with us. It is not only external factors that result in war and violence 
that need to be addressed, but we must also each reflect on our own hearts-
and-minds which is all too often affected by our anger, greed and ignorance 
which results in arguments, battles and war. To me, we need a compass and a 
new perspective to guide and inspire us one which from the very start is all-
inclusive and all-embracing.  

Please allow me to share about the Hiroshima Peace Bell. The bell, 
significantly, has a map of the world without boundaries engraved on it. Fur-
ther, two significant sayings inscribed on the bell are “Know thyself” by Soc-
rates and a Pure Land Buddhist verse from the Larger Sukhavativyuha Sutra 
referring to Amida Buddha’s promise “Emitting a great light with my majes-
tic power, I will completely illuminate the boundless worlds; Dispelling, 
thereby, the darkness of the three defilements, I will deliver all beings from 
suffering and affliction.” It speaks of a Great Light of Wisdom and Compas-
sion which illumines and nurtures us to understand the preciousness and 
equality of all life and promises that one and all will attain perfect peace and 
happiness. The sound of the Hiroshima Peace Bell encourages us to wisely 
know our true self, both our strengths and weaknesses, and to be inspired by a 
great Compassion which excludes none and includes all within its embrace. 
Our rescue is this Great Wisdom and Compassion which includes everyone 
and everything in its embrace and tempers our negativity with awareness and 
where in gratitude of that Great Compassion and deep lament of my limited 
self, we respond to it by embracing the aspiration for peace and harmony in 
the world for both self and others.                  
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 Minister’s message continued from page 1 

However, how do we awaken? There is a particular bell known as the bonsho (in  Japanese) of which 
the Hiroshima Peace Bell is. According to Tradition, this type of bell originated in India and in China, Korea 
and Japan, its sound is regarded as the Enlightened Voice of the Buddha calling out to us to awaken. Tradi-
tionally, on New Year’s Eve at Buddhist Temples, the bonsho bell is rung 108 times to awaken us from spir-
itual slumber so we can start the New Year fresh. The deep reverberating sound of a large bonsho. bell per-
meates to the deepest recesses of a person’s heart. As its resonating sound passes through every cell of our 
bodies to reach the very core of our heart. There, it stirs the heart to become more open and receptive, sensi-
tive and aware.  

In our case for Peace Day, the bonsho bell rings the message for world peace and an important part 
of the message is that while we address the outward physical conditions such as nuclear weapons and the 
clash of different ideologies and sometimes even religious institutions which can lead to violence including 
war, let us each not forget to also look inward into our own hearts and minds for those negative thoughts, 
feelings and emotions of hate, greed, arrogance, and fear based on our self-centered ego which are, many 
times, the cause of our unwholesome actions and behaviors.    

As we feel the sound of the bonsho bell and other bells on “Ring your Bell for Peace Day,” may they 
touch our hearts, minds and bodies awakening us to the Enlightened Call of Great Wisdom which asks us to 
acknowledge the importance of mutual respect and appreciation and Boundless Compassion which aspires 
for the peace and happiness of all life and, even if ever so slightly, inspires us to move towards harmonious 
non-violent co-existence and the peace and well-being of all peoples of the world or in the spirit of, as we 
say in Hawaii, “kakou”  or all!    

May we all, Buddhists and non-Buddhist alike, be guided and nurtured by All-Inclusive Wisdom and 
All-Embracing Compassion so that as the Larger Pure Land sutra further states, “The land is prosperous and 
people live in peace, so there is no need to use soldiers and weapons. People respect virtue, cultivate benev-
olence, and diligently observe propriety and humility.”  
. 
Namo Amida Butsu. 

Reverend Eric Matsumoto 

      PRESIDENT’S MESSSAGE 
 
To Our Sangha: 
 
 I hope all of you had a chance to listen to at least one of Dr. Rev. Kenji Akahoshi  
Dharma talk sessions this past month.  Dr. Rev. Akahoshi brings a new and modern per-
spective on how Shin Buddhism can help us through the challenges we face in our daily 
lives.  Recordings of these sessions will be posted online after editing, so you may still be 

able to view and learn from them at your convenience. 
 We were very fortunate and grateful this year to have had good weather that allowed us to hold our an-
nual bon dance festivities.  Some temples on the Big Island were forced to cancel due to the approaching 
storm.  The Bon Dance planning committee headed by Mark Funasaki did an incredible job in bringing this 
bon dance to fruition. This effort included organizing all of the volunteers who helped with the Yagura set-
up, food and craft preparations and sales, music, taiko, dancing, and finally the clean-up.  This event was a 
community effort and much mahalos go out to the following organizations that made it possible: The Oahu 
District Bon Dance Club, Aiea Yagura Gumi Taiko Group, Hawaii Eisa Shinyuu Kai Okinawan Dance 
Group, Aiea Hongwanji Judo Club, Honolulu Japanese Junior Chamber of Commerce,  Aiea Methodist 
Parking, St. Elizabeth Church Parking, Aiea High School Japanese Club, Jr. YBA of Oahu, and the Aiea 
BWA.  Individuals from other temples and organizations not mentioned above, as well as AHM’s member-
ship all contributed to this effort.  Thank you also to those who made monetary and other donations, and to 
those who loaned us ice chests, electronic equipment, and other necessities for this event to be successful. 
 For September, we look forward to seeing you at the Triple Celebration and other events highlighted in 
this newsletter. 
 
 In Gassho,  
 Boyd Marumoto 
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Honpa Hongwanji Mission of Hawaii - HEADQUARTERS UPDATE 
 

1727 Pali Highway, Honolulu, Hawaii 96813 ** Phone: (808) 522-9200  Fax: (808) 522-9209 

Web: www.hongwanjihawaii.com   Email: hqs@honpahi.org 
  

MESSAGE FROM THE BISHOP             

 Headquarters Update continued  on page 4 

35th Annual Hiroshima Peace Service Ceremony 
Commemorating the 79th Anniversary of the Bombing of Hiroshima 

 
Tuesday, August 6, 2024 

 
Buddhist Message of Peace 

Bishop Toshiyuki Umitani, Honpa Hongwanji Mission of Hawaii 
 
 Today, we gather here in solemn remembrance of one of the darkest chapters in hu-
man history – the devastating bombing of Hiroshima in 1945.  The city of Hiroshima, a 
city once vibrant with life, became the epicenter of unimaginable suffering, sorrow, and 
loss. On this day, we pause for a moment to honor the memory of those who lost their lives 
and to show our commitment to stand in solidarity with those whose lives were affected by 
the consequences of war.   
 
 Prince Shotoku, the Imperial Regent in Japan during the early 7th century, is widely 
regarded as the founding figure of Buddhism in Japan. He wrote the following in the Sev-
enteen-Article Constitution. 
  
 “For all men have hearts, and each heart has its own leanings.  Their right is our wrong, and our right is 
their wrong.  We are not unquestionably sages, nor are they unquestionably fools.  Both of us are simply 
ordinary beings (Bonbu).  …For we are all, one with another, wise and foolish, like a ring with no end.” 
  
 It is a stern admonishment to us all. It is easy to criticize or judge others, to see the flaws in others 
while remaining blind to our own. “Bonbu,” a term that refers to ordinary beings, signifies our inherent lim-
itations – our ego-centeredness, our propensity for judgment, and our inability to see beyond our own per-
spective. Prince Shotoku’s words caution us against the arrogance of assuming we hold the ultimate truth, 
as this very mindset is what leads to division, conflict, and, ultimately, the horrors of war.   
 
 Yet, even as we acknowledge our own bonbu-nature, we find hope in the teaching of Shinran Shonin, 
the founder of Jodo Shinshu Buddhism. Shinran Shonin taught us that such a "bonbu" like ourselves is the 
primal target of Amida Buddha, the Buddha of all-inclusive Wisdom and Compassion. The Light of Wis-
dom and Compassion shines upon us, illuminating the path from our ego-centered existence to a life of one-
ness and understanding. It is through this Light that we can transform our minds clouded by greed, anger, 
and ignorance into hearts of generosity, compassion, and wisdom.  
 
 As beneficiaries of this all-inclusive Wisdom and Compassion, I believe each of us bears a responsibil-
ity. With hearts of self-reflection, we must cultivate an environment where wisdom and compassion toward 
one another flourish, transcending boundaries of nationality, race, religion, and all others that separate us. 
The journey from hatred to understanding, from conflict to peace, begins within each of us.  
 
 In one of the Buddhist scriptures called “Sanbutsuge” from the Sutra of the Buddha of Immeasurable 
Life, a statement goes as follows: "The great voice of the Perfectly Enlightened One resounds throughout 
the ten quarters." It teaches us that there is no place where the voice of Truth does not reach. As we hit the 
Hiroshima Peace Bell today in commemorating the 79th Anniversary of the Bombing of Hiroshima, may 
we all listen to this voice of truth, the voice of Wisdom and Compassion, and rededicate ourselves to the 
pursuit of peace, reconciliation, and the creation of a society where every individual can live in peace, joy, 
and gratitude.  
 
 With humble reflection, I recite the name of the Buddha. Namo Amida Butsu. 

http://www.hongwanjihawaii.com/
mailto:hqs@honpahi.org
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 HHMH Headquarters Update continued from page 3 

2024 YBICSE REPORT 

Thanks to support from the Honzan and the Honpa Hongwanji Mission of Hawaii Headquarters,  six fel-
low young Buddhists from Hawaii and I had wonderful experiences through the 2024 YBICSE (Young 

Buddhist International Cultural Study Exchange) program in Japan this summer from July 2 to 12, 2024. 
This year there were 19 participants and four chaperons from the districts of the Buddhist Churches of 
America, Hawaii, Canada, and South America.  

We stayed at the Hongwanji Monbou Kaikan and participated in morning services at 6 a.m., followed by 
the Confirmation Ceremony at the Hongwanji. Former Monshu Koshin Ohtani (Zenmon sama) officiated 
the Confirmation Ceremony on July 5. Ty Wakahiro from Mililani Hongwanji Mission participated in the 
ceremony and received his Buddhist name.  
 
We went to Hongwanji-related sites, Mt. Hiei and Otani Hombyo Mausoleum, to learn the history of Jodo 
Shinshu Buddhism. At Hiroshima Betsuin we attended the Memorial for All Those Who Perished in War 
and we heard Hiroshima atomic bomb survivor Mr. Mikio Saiki share his memories and hopes for the fu-
ture. During the discussion with Mr. Saiki, he told us that he would visit the Pearl Harbor National Memo-
rial in August.  
 
My son, Yuma, and I welcomed him when he came to the Pearl Harbor 
National Memorial and the University of Hawaii at Manoa to talk about 
his experience. We were able to hear his testimony again here in Hawaii 
on August 18. Mr. Saiki said, “We should learn from the past, to share 
new ideas of the future.” Through the activities at the Honzan as well as 
by visiting Enryaku-ji Temple on Mt. Hiei, Hiroshima Betsuin, and Tsu-
kiji Hongwanji, we deepened our appreciation of the teachings of 
Shinran Shonin and learned about the anti-nuclear and peace move-
ments.  
 
I believe that all participants including me can make use of this YBICSE 
experience in our Nembutsu lives, and we shall endeavor to keep ringing 
the bell for peace. 
 
In gassho, 
Joshin Kamuro, YBICSE Chaperone 
 

When we visited the statue of Sadako Sasaki 
in the Hiroshima Peace Memorial Park on July 
7, 2024, we had a short service in front of the 
statue and rang the bell for peace.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

In the Hongwanji Goei-do (Founder’s Hall)   From the right: Rev. Joshin Kamuro, Laethan Chanhmany, Yuma Kamuro, Chad 
Okawa, Sean Fitch, Kaitlin Nakamura, and Ty Wakahiro. 
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HHMH Headquarters Update continued from page 4  

Thank you, George Tanabe, for 
the beautiful Lotus flower 
arrangement that adorned the 
altar  during obon services. 
********************** 
Our thanks also goes out to the 
individuals who kindly provided  
the flowers shown below . 

MINISTER’S LAY ASSISTANT RETREAT  
The HHMH Ministerial Training Committee will host the Annual Minister’s Lay Assistant Retreat at Hon-
pa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin on October 12-13, 2024. This retreat is specifically designed for individuals 
who have been designated as Minister’s Lay Assistants (including Certified MLAs) at their temple and are 
actively involved in collaboration with their minister mentor. The retreat aims to provide a platform for 
participants to review and enhance their knowledge and skills relevant to their roles as MLAs. Ministers 
who have MLAs and/or CMLAs are requested to encourage their MLAs/CMLAs to attend this retreat. Ad-
ditionally, a travel subsidy may be available for those coming from the neighbor islands. For those who are 
not yet designated as MLAs but are interested in attending the retreat, please consult with your temple min-
ister about the process of becoming an MLA. 
*Please contact the AHM Office or minister for the registration form. 
 
PBA LIGHTING OUR WAY BANQUET  

Celebrating Leadership: Join Us for the 2024 Lighting Our Way Banquet 

Reserve your seats for Pacific Buddhist Academy’s highly anticipated Lighting Our 
Way Banquet! Join us on Friday, November 15, 2024, at the Ala Moana Hotel by Mantra. The evening be-
gins with doors opening at 5:00 p.m., followed by dinner at 6:00 p.m.  
This event honors individuals and organizations who embody the leadership principles and values that de-
fine our school, including selfless service, gratitude, and compassion. We are delighted to recognize our 
2024 honorees: Mabel Hashisaka, William Kaneko, Dr. Takashi Manago, and Claude Onizuka alongside 
the Astronaut Ellison S. Onizuka Memorial. 

To become a sponsor, purchase individual tickets, or make a donation to support the Banquet, please visit 
PBA's Banquet website at https://pacificbuddhistacademy.org/giving/lighting-our-way or contact Megan 
Lee at megan.lee@pbahi.org for more information. 
 
We deeply appreciate your support for our remarkable honorees and look forward to celebrating with you! 

https://pacificbuddhistacademy.org/giving/lighting-our-way
mailto:megan.lee@pbahi.org
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Happy Back-to-School everyone! We hope the transition to a new school year was a 
good one!  We know many of you have full schedules so we are grateful that you 
make Jr. YBA a priority and continue to participate in as many activities as you can!  
It’s been a whirlwind summer with staying busy helping at our district bon dances!  
Thank you to everyone who volunteered to work at the various temple bon dances 
since last newsletter: Waianae, Pearl City, Mililani and Aiea!  Our drink booths at 
Mililani and shave ice booth at Aiea were a huge success! We worked hard but also had the opportunity to 
work with some of our Jr. YBA Alumni and make new connections. We have several new members so we 
look forward to welcoming them into our group! 
 
Next Meeting: Sunday, September 1, at Mililani Hongwanji at 11:30am. We will be voting on our new 
officers and having installation of the newly elected officers.  
 
Our current slate of officers:  
 President: Yuma Kamuro (Mililani Hongwanji) 
 Vice-President: Vacant 
 Secretary: Courtney Uehara (Mililani Hongwanji) 
 Treasurer: Jamelyn Tomori (Aiea Hongwanji) 
If you would like to nominate anyone, please make sure you are present at the next meeting to make any 
additional nominations and to vote! 
 
Fall Federation Meeting: Friday, September 6 at 6:30pm.  Meet at Ala Moana Hotel Anthurium Con-
ference Room. Juniors from neighbor islands will be coming in for this meeting so it is a good opportunity 
to meet the other members from around the state!  We will also have dinner and assist preparation of regis-
tration bags for the Hongwanji Triple Celebration Convention this weekend. 
 
Upcoming Events: Saturday, October 6, time TBD. Manju making for HBY Month Fundraiser at 
Waipahu Hongwanji. 
 
This year for Hawaii Buddhist Youth (HBY) Month, in October, the Federation has chosen a local animal 
shelter as the charity organization. During this month we try to incorporate service and monetary donation 
to the organization. As part of HBY we will be doing a manju fundraiser so please mark your calendars for 
Saturday, October 5 when we will be making our now infamous manju. Distribution will be on Sunday, Oc-
tober 6. Please use the order form that can be found in the newsletter. We encourage you to share the fund-
raiser with your friends and family.  The money raised from this fundraiser will be 
going to help the Oahu SCPA. We will be taking orders until September 22.  
 
We welcome any youth who are entering 6th grade through 2 years after high school 
graduation are welcome to join Jr. YBA!  You do not need to be a member of a 
temple so bring your friends!  Please contact a Jr. YBA member or Aunty Arynn 
Ishikawa (advisor) at arynn.m.ishikawa@gmail.com if you’d like more infor-
mation.  

 
Follow us on Instagram!  @jrybaofoahu and @hawaiifedjryba 

mailto:arynn.m.ishikawa@gmail.com
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Dana Thrives at Aiea Hongwanji 
By Gayle Yamaguchi 
 
In 2007, Frank and Helen Takenouchi introduced Project Dana to Aiea Hongwanji.  Over many years, 
they supported seniors in our community.  They kept them company when their caregivers needed to 
run errands.  They checked in on seniors living alone.  Transportation to appointments and shopping 
assistance was provided.  Then COVID changed the way we interacted with one another.  We are 
much more considerate about not spreading our illnesses, no matter how minor.  And we are less like-
ly to interact with people we are not close with for the services they provided with their original Project 
Dana group.  Yet, as the years passed, Helen and Frank cultivated a culture of unspoken Dana among 
the BWA and Senior YBA Hosha crew.  They will say it wasn’t just them, and that is true.   
 
No one thinks about what they are doing as Dana works. It is just the right thing to do. “Hey, you want 
me to pick you up on Sunday?”  “Where have you been? Long time no see.  We miss you.”  “You not 
feeling well?  I'm going to drop off some soup for you. I made extra.” “Can I stop by and visit you?” 
Conversations like this are commonplace at Aiea Hongwanji.   
 
The former Executive Director of Project Dana encouraged us to renew our energies and focus on our 
AHM community.  It is starting slowly by acknowledging the AHM culture of helping each other and our 
aging members.  Every little act is acknowledged.  It surprised us when we started to list the services 
they were providing.  At AHM, no service is too small, and participation continues to grow.  The official 
volunteer list is growing, and they often report on the services they want to provide.  Our Lotus Adult 
Day Care Center has received a few services and donations from our volunteers.  Not all of our ser-
vices can be called official Project Dana services.  We do it anyway; it’s just the AHM Way. 
 
For assistance and information, call our office at 808-487-2626 or email us at aieajiko@gmail.com. Or 
contact Project Dana at 808-945-3736 or info@projectdana.org. Leave a message, and we will call 
you. After all, Project Dana is all about interdependence and helping each other.  
 
Project Dana at Aiea Hongwanji is embedded in our culture of thoughtfulness and respect for our senior 
members.  When acts of helpful consideration come from our hearts, we strengthen our links in the Golden 
Chain of Love.   

      PROJECT DANA SCHEDULE OF EVENTS  
 
Wednesday, September 11 10:00 am to 11:30 am 

• Topic: Nursing Home Partners – Senior Care Options: How Can We Help? 

• Speaker: Vance Yamamoto, Nursing Home Partners 

• Location: Zoom and Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin (1727 Pali Highway, Honolulu, HI 96813) 
Saturday, September 14 10:00 am to 11:30 am 

• Topic: What is Home Care? 

• Speaker: Tita Pulido and Tyler Nakamura, Always Best Care 

• Location: Zoom & Waipahu Hongwanji Buddhist Temple (94-821 Kuhaulua St., Waipahu, 96797) 
Tuesday, October 1 1:45 pm to 2:45 pm 

• Topic: Planning Ahead for Your Future with the University of Hawaii Elder Law Program (UHELP) 

• Featuring: Professor James Pietsch, JD, Dr. Lenora Lee, PhD, and University of Hawaii William 
S. Richarson School of Law Students 

• Location: Zoom and Moiliili Hongwanji Mission (902 University Ave, Honolulu, HI 96826) 
 

Please call or email if you are interested in attending or need more information: 
Maria Morales, Program Coordinator—(808) 945-3736, email: cgsg@projectdana.org 

about:blank


                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  September,  2024  JIKO                               

  

STUDENT EXCHANGE TO JAPAN IN 2025 
 
After a 5 year hiatus, the Hawaii Federation of BWAs sponsored Student Exchange Program to 
Japan is back on track.  Young Jodo Shinshu Buddhist students, ages 17-23 as of June 30, 2025 
are encouraged to apply for this approximately 10-day summer trip in July 2025.  Included is a 2–
3-day homestay and a visit to Honzan to meet Lady Ruzumi Ohtani.  Two students will be select-
ed and will travel together.  More information can be found at the website: http://hawaiibwa.org/
programs/student-exchange/ 
 
Information sheet and application forms are currently being updated to be gender-neutral.  Like 
YBICSE, selected students will no longer be limited to female. 
 
Submit completed application no later than October 31, 2024, to 
 

BWA Student Exchange Committee Chairperson 
Honpa Hongwanji Mission of Hawaii 
Federation of Buddhist Women’s Associations 
1727 Pali Highway, Honolulu, HI 96813 
 

QUALIFICATIONS:   Applicants must be 1) a Jodo Shinshu Buddhist, 2) between ages 17 through 

23 as of June 30, 2025, 3) a high school, university, community college or business school stu-

dent, 4) in good health and able to withstand the strenuous program in a foreign country, and      

5) interested in the Buddhist movement.  Applicants must also show potential leadership quality, 

submit two references including one from their temple minister, and submit their application with 

two photos and their essay.   

about:blank
about:blank
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